
Changes in HCBS Programs in 
Response to COVID-19
CHAPTER SUMMARY  •  May 2020

Eric Carlson, Justice in Aging

Gelila Selassie, Justice in Aging

Medicaid-funded home and community-based services (HCBS) are essential for low-income older adults to 
remain in their homes and receive the services they need, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic. HCBS 
waivers allow a state to provide home and community-based services as an alternative to nursing facility care. 
HCBS under a waiver are broadly defined by federal law; as a result, specific services and service levels vary from 
state to state, depending on states’ choices. Possible services include, but are not limited to, personal care, case 
management, homemaker services, home health aide services, adult day health care, assisted living, and respite 
care. 

In response to the COVID-19 emergency, states are receiving federal approval for modifying their Medicaid 
HCBS waivers in a variety of ways. The changes include modifications to:

• Access & eligibility

• Services (including remote services)

• Payment to family members and legal representatives

• Provider qualifications

• Processes for level of care evaluations and reassessments

• Payment rates

• Person-centered service plans

• Incident reporting requirements

• Support during hospitalization

• Expanding opportunities for self-direction

Justice in Aging has developed and is frequently updating a table that summarizes modifications to 
state HCBS programs for older adults. 

For more detailed information for your particular state, CMS has developed a website which includes: 1) a 
template Appendix K form for the current COVID-19 emergency and 2) copies of states’ approved Appendix K 
modifications.

Additional Resources
• CMS Approved COVID-19 Appendix K Waivers

• CMS Disaster Preparedness Toolkit

• Justice in Aging COVID-19 Resources

https://docs.google.com/document/d/18kY660uwmvrTeb3utsVxXSwX8CJl2tgU-q1G6gcKn7g/edit?eType=EmailBlastContent&eId=f52a34d9-4721-40f0-9adf-e6af5753e61c
https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/disaster-response-toolkit/hcbs/appendix-k/index.html
https://www.medicaid.gov/resources-for-states/disaster-response-toolkit/home-community-based-services-public-heath-emergencies/emergency-preparedness-and-response-for-home-and-community-based-hcbs-1915c-waivers/index.html
https://www.medicaid.gov/resources-for-states/mac-learning-collaboratives/expanding-coverage-under-medicaid-and-chip/index.html
https://www.justiceinaging.org/covid-19-resources-for-advocates/


Changes in HCBS Programs   2

• KFF COVID-19 Issues and Policy Options for LTSS

This Chapter Summary was supported by a contract with the National Center on Law and Elder Rights, contract 
number HHSP233201650076A, from the U.S. Administration on Community Living, Department of Health and 
Human Services, Washington, D.C. 20201. 

Case consultation assistance is available for attorneys and professionals seeking more information to 
help older adults. Contact NCLER at ConsultNCLER@acl.hhs.gov.

https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/covid-19-issues-and-medicaid-policy-options-for-people-who-need-long-term-services-and-supports/
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